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Regular Meeting






February 19, 2009

Members present: Ed Hart, John Delmhorst, Ed Planeta, Gary Bennett, Blunt White, Paul Burgess, Ed Dear, Tony Lee, and Dan Oliverio.

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM.  Ed Planeta was introduced as a new member of the commission; he is Sales Manager for Acme Wire Products in Mystic.

The minutes of the January 22, 2009 special meeting were accepted as distributed.

Chairman Blunt White reported on a meeting with Selectman Haberek , Town Planner Haase, and Ed Dear regarding initiatives for 2009.  EDC will be pursuing a dedicated website which would be linked from the Town’s website (funding is available from the current budget).  A new website is necessary because the Town’s website is built on a generic and inflexible platform (Virtual Town Hall).  The EDC site would promote business development and also be used to post other information in the public interest such as the new Pawcatuck parking regulations and other EDC matters.  Commission members were requested to check similar websites for their content to determine an outline for our website.  Chairman White has requested some guidance from the Planning Department (some towns or regions to begin a search).  Ed Dear suggested that Deborah Donovan at SECTER be contacted for her input.
A second initiative will be a written Economic Development Plan.  Bill Haase will obtain copies of existing plans from Ledyard, Groton, and Westerly.  A consultant will be needed to prepare this plan.  It was recommended this plan include an inventory of commercial buildings and properties.  An RFP will need to be developed by EDC.
The recent sale of the American Velvet Company property was discussed along with the possibility of Brownfield’s financing.  Paul Burgess (LEP licensed environmental professional) gave an explanation of the Transfer Act and its impact of contamination investigation and remediation.  Chairman White reviewed the financing issues that the owners will face when seeking mortgage financing to renovate the building.
The request for tax abatement for the Liberty Crossing project was discussed at length.  The developer is proposing a  50% tax abatement on the building but no abatement on the land.  The abatement agreement would be between the Town and the developer, not the tenant (Lowe’s).  There will be a public hearing at a Board of Selectmen meeting at a date to be determined.  Ed Hart said he would prefer if the abatement was to Lowe’s rather than the developer since they are a nationally known company.  Ed Dear recommended that a comprehensive fact sheet be developed.  Some interesting facts are: (1) Liberty Crossing has assembled 68 acres of land (which it owns) and the purchase price was $14,400,000.  (2) The current assessed value is $7,923,000 which is presently generating $119,000 in annual taxes making it about #13 in the list of Stonington’s highest taxpayers.  (3) The amount of land proposed to be used by the building is 14.75 acres and the estimated 70% assessment of the Lowe’s building is $11,326,000 (building only, source Retail Store Construction letter to Ed Haberek dated 2/2/09) (4) After construction, the total assessed value of Liberty Crossing property would total $19,249,000 (before abatement) making it the second highest assessed property in Stonington (behind Stoneridge)  (5) If the abatement generated $400,000 in savings over five years to Liberty Crossing these funds would probably be viewed by Liberty Crossing as a mitigant to its development risk when the project (development risks include the risk of cost overruns in completing the project) (6) A $400,000 savings would be equivalent to about 2.5% of the projected $16,180,000 cost to construct the building.   Gary Bennett stated a possible conflict in purpose if the EDC voted against the tax abatement.  The probable adverse impacts of a Lowe’s on existing businesses in town and the wage scale of its employees were also discussed.   No position was taken by the commission pending the public hearing at which time it is anticipated that the final terms of abatement request would be available for our consideration.
The matter of the Conservation Commission requesting zone changes was discussed.  PZC has filed an application for a zone change on Taugwonk Road from light industrial (LI-130) to a green belt (GBR- 130) and will be holding a public hearing on April 7 to consider the matter.   It is anticipated that the PZC will be requesting that approximately 100 acres be down zoned to green belt.  Gary Bennett made a motion that the commission direct the chairman to take a position at the hearing on April 7 against any loss of acreage in the LI-130 zone.  This motion was seconded and approved with eight members in favor and one opposed.

It was reported that possible tenants for the Stillman Avenue mill building are still being actively researched by Ed Haberek.  A Distressed Buildings Taskforce has been established to address the state of some buildings in the Town.  A tenant for second floor of the Higgins building in downtown Pawcatuck, a fitness studio, will be opening soon.  

This meeting was adjourned at 8:57PM.

Respectfully submitted,

John R. Delmhorst,

Secretary

